
[[[ Introduction ]]] 

Groningen bustles with energy and vibe! Locally, the energy from emerging 
initiatives of citizens and businesses in the municipality of De Marne is clearly 
present. Particular forms of collaboration are established involving contacts both 
within and outside of the region. Arising from a common desire or pragmatically 
approached out of dissatisfaction with the present situation. It is an intriguing 
form of entrepreneurship in the context of one of the strongest shrinking areas in 
the Northern Netherlands. Are these the final throes of an area with inevitable 
problems on the horizon, or bottom-up initiatives that provide new perspectives for 
the development of a vital rural area?  

This revival seems paradoxical in an area where the number of inhabitants is 
expected to decrease by 25 percent the next few years. Half of the young people 
will disappear and the proportion of older people will increase by half. This is 
not a new phenomenon; it has been going on for decennia. However, this process is 
expected to take place more rapidly. The vacant farms and the disappearance of 
social facilities such as schools and shops are already clearly visible. Is this 
change dramatic or is it merely a natural development to which the inhabitants of 
the area will adapt? How is this perceived? What are the emotions of the people 
concerned? And to what kind of actions does it lead? 

From January 14 to January 18, 2013, students of the bachelor and master program 
Interior Architecture of ArtEZ worked, on site, in the municipality of De Marne, on 
the development of a method to map the initiatives of citizens, businesses and 
governments in visual way. The method aims at putting the user in control, 
establishing mutual connection and creating an opportunity for the professional to 
answer actual questions.  

The students contributed to the start of an ‘emotional map’ of the municipality of 
De Marne. Seven groups of five to six students mapped the area and its stories 
through interviews. The results were evaluated with the people concerned. The 
results of the project week are summarized in this publication and the outcomes are 
evaluated by means of a ‘test-run’ with all the people concerned.  

The project week is part of a series of exploratory studies of new approaches that 
are needed to preserve and enhance the livability in the shrinking region De Marne. 
In previous studies, the vacant farm in Oud Bocum formed the starting point. The 
conclusions regarding possible change of use of the farm contributed to the idea 
that only a multi-programmatically usage adds to a sustainable solution for 
property that has lost its function. If we interpret this in the context of the 
area, it is necessary to connect initiatives in order to build a new, strong socio-
economic structure for the region.  

The region can grow through shrinkage! 

Rob Hendrink, Peter Kiers and Eric de Leeuw 

Population decline in De Marne 

2013 2040 

fig. 2  number of elderly doubles   number of young people halves 

[[[ background ]]] 

Shrinkage 

Due to multiple crises the economy is struggling. The housing production has 
stagnated and the North-Groningen region is faced with depopulation of rural areas 
and migration to the city. Slowly but surely one realizes that clinging to the idea 



that maybe tomorrow, it will be like it used to be in the old days, will not yield 
the desired result. Tentative efforts to maintain the old system are not useful 
either. Governments and private individuals are looking for a solution to prepare 
for an uncertain future. Accepting the situation as it is now can provide space for 
ideas that are needed to cautiously build something new out of something old. The 
municipality of De Marne bets on this direction.   

Cramp  

Governments mobilize intellectual power and develop plans to cope with shrinkage. 
While local professionals and experts from abroad look into the issues, citizens 
are asked to give their opinion on the results in a parallel process. The 
realization that citizens are needed to collectively come to new solutions 
generally forms the starting point. However, the used communication tools (map 
material, the use of technical terms in explanatory notes and visuals) only 
moderately allow effective utilization of the citizens’ development power. As a 
consequence, the primary response to the developed plans and ideas is mostly 
formulated from a personal perspective, which usually leads to fixation on the 
obstacles and not, or to a lesser extent, on the possible opportunities. The public 
participation programs are generally informative in nature and are aimed at finding 
support and legitimization for the plans. The lack of adequate means prevent a 
fruitful dialogue that has to lead to the development of a collective power and 
solution of individual and societal issues through collaborative effort.  

yesterday’s practice 

Yesterday’s professionals were still able to communicate their findings to the 
users; nowadays however, a smoother process of working and developing together is 
needed. Until recently, there was a sharp division between professionals and users. 
They both had their own working area, language, responsibilities and dynamics. 
Although there was always a certain level of communication between the two sides, 
the realization process of new initiatives took place in a hierarchical and 
straightforward manner. If the representative of the people wanted to be reelected, 
he needed to base his actions on the wishes of his voters. In this system, the 
government acts on behalf of the people.   

a citizen-centric approach 

In the past few years, the empowerment of the citizens increased and the 
realization grew that the acts of the professional should be more focused on the 
interests of the users. Now that the time of the supply market is definitely over 
and the systems that funded the linear processes reached a standstill, we cannot 
but work with new process forms where the final user acts as the driving force.   

“How can the set of existing tools be complemented in such a way that a binding 
force is created between professionals, government and citizens in the early stages 
of the process?” 

new roles and competencies 

This not only means that, in the future, the user gets assigned an unfamiliar role 
of the client, but also that the professional is forced to reflect fundamentally on 
his role and position. The user and the professional will have to stay strongly 
connected throughout the entire process of new initiatives and the development of 
projects. A connection in which the sharp division between the two parties becomes 
less clear and in which both parties need one another to move forward. In this, an 
ongoing dialogue will contribute to a fruitful cooperation.  

Northern vision submission DAADkracht 2012 



To get an in-depth understanding of the area we started with a silent walk in the 
landscape. Thus, on the day that heavy snowfall caused the longest traffic jam ever 
seen in the Netherlands, we walked, at the crack of dawn, in procession from Oud 
Bokum to the Wadden Sea. We watched the how sun slowly changed the colors of the 
landscape; we discovered that the seemingly flat land is slightly hilling; we 
learned what the mudflat sounds like and how farmers prepare their frozen fields 
for the spring. 

what preceded 

Oud Bokum 

As case study for the project of the students we chose the location Oud Bokum, an 
Oldambster farm located half way on a large farm yard between Kloosterburen and the 
Wadden Sea. Recently, Remt Meijer became the owner of the farm. He is a farmer and 
also the owner of the other half of the farm yard: Nieuw Bokum. Shortly after the 
acquisition of the farm, that had not been in use for decennia, a first Summer 
School was organized in the summer of 2012. Rob Hendriks was asked to participate 
and, in his role as an architect, to carry out an exercise together with the 
participants of the Summer School as fictional future residents of the barn. Based 
on the idea that the barn is the location for the experiment, we started right 
there. The usage of the house would follow the developments in the barn. In a large 
scale model the participants shaped their housing needs, both individually and 
collectively. After depiction of the possible scenarios for the next five and ten 
years, we could create a set of workable rules that should be applied in case of a 
renovation like this, in order to preserve the qualities of the farmers barn after 
the residents take it into use. An important conclusion was that in order to 
preserve the flexibility of both the barn and the new functions, it would be 
desirable to alter both independently of each other. Thus the idea of unit 
construction under the shelter of the roof was born.  

In a second project, which followed in the autumn of the same year, twenty-five 
students of various Windesheim-programs built upon the findings of the first group. 
Here, the barn was again regarded as a large umbrella, under which habitable rooms 
could be placed like furniture. Slowly but surely, the imaginable program for this 
location became more complex than just living.  

In a third project, the submission for an idea contest called Noordervisie, Peter 
Kiers and Rob Hendriks worked under the slogan ‘Open the interspace’ on the 
previously formulated ideas, as a prelude to a collaboration between locations at a 
higher scale. In our view, a wide variety of vacant agricultural and other 
buildings could be utilized for newly emerging cooperative business activity in the 
rural area. In contrast to the old development methodology, where a vacant building 
is remodeled in one go for the purpose of a newly invented function, we suggest a 
stepwise development, where the final use and the pace are not determined in 
advance. In other words, a more organic way of growth and transformation underneath 
the existing roof.  

Lastly, the location was again incorporated in a project with students; this time 
forty bachelor and master students of Artez’ Interior Architecture program. For 
them, Remt Meijers quest for a new programmatic function for Oud Bokum was 
exemplary for the ambition of many enterprising and inventive farmers and citizens 
on the Hogeland, in search for new dynamics in times of shrinkage and recession. 
The project was not so much aimed at finding new ideas for the location, but rather 
at finding new ways of communication between citizen-initiators and professionals, 
making connections and collaborating to achieve the desired result.  

oppurtunities 

from chess to go 



Where we in the Western world play chess, the oriental world plays go. Both games 
are played using white and black pieces on a board that is divided into rectangles. 
Go has a significantly lower number of rules compared to chess, a similar 
complexity and yet the number of different possible games is much higher. When 
reflecting on what is needed to come to new, well-functioning processes and 
collaborations, it might be useful to take a closer look at the Go-game. Especially 
with regard to the way in which the previously separated worlds of professionals 
and lays attempt to connect these days, the game has a lot to offer. Where chess is 
mainly a matter of endlessly calculating the different possible games (the reason a 
computer outplays a human), with Go it comes to creating and reading powerful 
forms. There is a reason that even the most sophisticated computer is not able to 
outplay a Go-master. In a chess game, the opponents are on opposite sides and 
attempt to eliminate one another. When playing go, both players place stones on an 
empty board mapping out formations and potential territories, until an equilibrium 
is reached in which neither wants to alter anything. The subsequent scoring yields 
a winner and a loser, but could also be left out. After all, the process of 
balancing, pushing, pulling, building harmony, strength, lightness, flexibility, 
etc. is just as interesting as the final outcome that is determined by the edges of 
the board. A player can build for himself and/or try to influence or disturb the 
construction activities of his opponent. When either of them is too eager, this can 
be easily corrected by the other. Thus, both players use their opponents’ 
formations to make their own, meanwhile constantly trying to grasp the intentions 
of the opponent to find the right strategy. Naturally, the goal is to win the game; 
however, this does not necessarily involve elimination of the opponent. The players 
operate side by side, resulting in a peaceful coexistence. 

[[[ methodology ]]] 

At the start of the project week, it was assumed that visual communication can 
contribute to raising awareness among those involved, uncover the underlying 
questions and that reflecting on it can reveal the mutuality between the parties 
that are involved. This mutuality is the driving force for new connections. 

The chosen approach is aimed at collecting knowledge and at the same time at 
stimulating movement, however, at the start of this analysis of complex processes 
of change, it was not clear what exactly had to be ‘known’. 

Visual arts function as a dynamic generator of reflection. In essence, the method 
mobilizes self-examination by eliciting the ‘unconditionally positive question’ 
from the interviewees. The method has the task to speed up the innovation and to 
induce a positive change. The method allows discovering, dreaming and creating 
instead of denying, criticizing and negativity. At a fundamental level, the method 
seeks after the promotion of a constructive connection between a group of people 
and the situation they discuss. This reflection promotes an insight into the 
desired capacities, performance, knowledge, innovations, wishes, dreams, 
opportunities, values, peak moments and future goals people pursue and consider 
desirable.  

The method consists of four development steps; take in, pass on, reflect and 
resume. The result is a personal and collective cycle of learning and development. 
After each cycle, the new insights and questions form the starting point for the 
next cycle. 

Step 1 Taking in 

In a narrative way the group engages in the landscape and the analysis. To 
facilitate the analysis, the group is informed of all the local conditions that 
underlie the cultural or social phenomena’s and processes. To understand these 
‘moving’ processes, one needs to move himself. Changes in the landscape and social 
movements leave traces and marks in the soil layers, which can be read as the story 



of the area. An archaeologist literally reads the history in the soil layers, the 
artist abstracts it. Seven themed walks, aimed at uncovering the questions covered 
under the answers, make it possible to see the area with fresh eyes again. The 
following themes were proposed by a large number of inhabitants, officials and 
external parties within the research field:  

1. Stories 2. Disappearing 3. Identity 4. Embedding 5. Transformation 6. 
Translocation 7. Bounderies and edges.    

Step 2 Passing on 

By collecting stories and critically reflect on them afterwards, the emotional 
layer is uncovered. The sentiment behind the story is the conscious reflection of 
an emotion. The objective is to initiate a constructive dialogue. To be able to 
sense the feeling of both the sending and receiving party, the personal sensitivity 
is first strengthened by a so called silent walk and critical response training.    

Step 3 Reflection 

All the individuals carrying out the research experience this story and the emotion 
in their own way. This experience of the emotion is a high level of abstraction of 
the different stories and experiences, a kind of knowledge or understanding, taught 
by experience. This is the only way to see connections.  

Step 4 Resume 

In the end, a graphical representation was developed to show the ‘emotional 
landscape’ (i.e. the biography of the landscape). Elements that act as connecting 
forces in the area, but that cannot be found on conventional maps. It is all about 
visualizing the connecting tissue of the region, the links that cannot be seen but 
only felt. The emotional layer in the landscape.  

Take in; Pass on; Reflect; Resume; Take in 

	  


